
 

 
 

 

 

Upper Valley Subcommittee  
of the Connecticut River Joint Commissions  

Monday – April 17, 2017 
Lyme Town Office, New Hampshire 

Draft Minutes 
Present 
Carl Schmidt, Orford 
Christine Bunten, Orford 
Katie Little, Lyme 
Sue Mackenzie, Lyme 
John Mudge, Lyme 
Alice Creagh, Hanover 
Jim Kennedy, Hanover 
Lynn Bohi, Hartford 
Tara Bamford, CRJC, staff 
 
1. Meeting was called to order at 7:03 by Chairman Kennedy. 

2. The minutes of February 20, 2017 were approved by motion of Mackenzie/Mudge with two 
corrections in item #4 – “lowing” the maximum > “lowering” the maximum and “caused” by > 
“exacerbated” by.    

3.  Permit Reviews – There were no permit applications to review. It is anticipated that Lyme 
will have two for the next meeting – Grant Brook and the alternative route for River Road.  

The Conservation Commission may be having a post-construction visit to the Fisher project and will 
be inviting the LAC too. 

Permit Process – Jim has been studying the application process and how the local input could be 
more meaningful and helpful to DES and the applicant. He will be participating in the local advisory 
committee workshop at NHDES on May 13.  

Jim outlined the stages of the process: 

1. Preapplication 
2. Review by NHDES 
3. Coordination with other agencies 
4. Request for more information 
5. issue permit 
6. Construction 

He explained that he feels there is a problem with the process of submission and the timing with 
the conservation commissions and local advisory committees (LACs) such as this group. One is right 
from the start- some applications are not submitted to the LACs. Some are sent to the town clerks 
instead of the conservation commissions. The NHDES clock doesn’t stop when the application isn’t 



 

 
 

 

provided to the LAC as required by law. 

It was also discussed that when a permit changes the LAC is not notified. The example noted was in 
Hanover where the engineer said the work on the bank would all be done by hand but the 
contractor said that wouldn’t be possible. 

Towns such as Hanover that have pre-application meetings with the various departments present 
were discussed as an example of the ideal process. Jim said he will look into how Vermont conducts 
its preapplication process and noted that ANR staff come look at every stream under the stream 
crossing law. 

4.  TransCanada’s FERC relicensing for Wilder Dam – John Mudge reported on the study report 
meeting that he attended. It was discussed that John Field’s figure of 40% of the bank that is 
eroding did not count those sections that are armored or slumped and revegetated. Princeton 
Hydro is doing an evaluation of the erosion studies for CRWC. 

CRWC’s request to stakeholder groups for mitigation projects was discussed. The consensus was 
that projects should not replace the mitigation fund that the CRJC subcommittees, CRJC, and 
several towns all voted to request as part of the permit. It was agreed that a fund is needed to 
address future needs not yet anticipated, and that the connection in the future could be that 
mitigation funds could be used to study and prioritize riverbank stabilization needs and identify 
best practices. 

John reported that FERC will be looking at the applicant’s proposal for protecting Native American 
sites. At least five have been identified on the Wilder pool. The water quality permits and the state 
historic preservation officer (SHPO) will both be key in looking at the whole picture on erosion. 

It was suggested that towns be working on identifying projects in case there is an opportunity for 
assistance from the applicant without taking the pressure off to establish a mitigation fund for the 
life of the project. 

The question came up – can towns apply for the Upper Connecticut River Mitigation and 
Enhancement Fund. Tara offered to look into that. 

 

5. Next meeting – it was agreed to pencil in May 15 and June 19 with meetings to be held if 
needed. 

The meeting was adjourned at 8:53. 
 
 
Minutes respectfully submitted by Tara Bamford. 


